

LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 28 March 2017.

Present:  John Sharp (chairman), Stephen Seymour, Brian Porter, Richard Nash, Anne Jones, Graham Jones, David Fereday, Peter King, Roger Husband, Martin Gloster (part meeting)


In attendance: 2 members of the public, Mr P Tuthill (County Councillor), Ms S Rouse (District Cllr), Mr A Warburton (District Cllr), J Barker (clerk)
98/16
Apologies
There were apologies from Mr P Hawkins
99/16
a) Declarations of Disclosable Pecuniary Interests and any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the Agenda (personal and prejudicial) 



None
b) Notification of any changes to the Register of Interests 

None
Open Forum

Mr Ralph reported parking on the pavement on both sides of Somers Terrace – to be reported to the local policing team. He suggested that thought be given to S106 funds being used to provide parking in the village.
The parish council meeting was reconvened

100/16
Minutes
The minutes of the parish council meeting held on 24 January were proposed by Mr, Jones      seconded by Mr Seymour and approved unanimously.

101/16
Reports from representatives of other bodies:


Worcestershire County Council – Councillor Tuthill provided an update on the local fire service, 
the Hartlebury energy from waster scheme and the ongoing broadband rollout. He drew attention to the 
revised planning application for the Newland site and the impact on local infrastructure, in particular 
the increase in traffic using Stocks Lane. He also noted that the current Highways Liaison Engineer, 
Mr Fullee, has left and the post is being temporarily covered by Mr Brienza.

Mr King noted that the 417 bus service through the parish is run by Herefordshire CC and no 
information on bus times etc. is provided in Worcestershire. Mr Tuthill agreed to look into it.

Malvern Hills District Council – Councillor Warburton


Planning applications – The system under which planning officers could refer an application to the 
planning policy committee for reconsideration after it had been considered and decided by the relevant 
Area Development Committee has been rescinded and decisions will now stand. This move was 
greeted by councillors on the grounds that it would support the principle of decisions being made by 
elected individuals with local knowledge.

Refuse collections - From April 2018 households will be provided with wheelie bins for general refuse 
and collections 
will be made fortnightly. This will allow one round to be dropped and result in  
savings of £150,000 p.a. Mr Warburton expressed the view that the money could have been saved 
elsewhere and this is a retrograde step.


Councillor Rouse reported that the litter situation in Hoopers Close has improved and that the idea of 
providing a bin should be deferred. She noted that the hedge between the Stocks Lane turning and the 
new school entrance needs cutting back – the clerk to report to WCC highways. The footpath across 
the field at the end of Stocks Lane still needs to be dealt with. Attempts to contact the owner are 
ongoing and the matter has been reported to WCC. 


Mr Sharp reported that residents using the brown bin garden waste scheme had received two mailings 
in quick succession as an insert had been omitted from the first. He raised concern over who would pay 
for this error and Cllr Rouse agreed to look into it.
102/16
Updates on highways matters arising from previous minutes
1) 
Overhanging hedges – Suckley Road and Bank House

WCC are dealing with the hedge on Suckley Road and have sent the residents a further letter. The Bank House have cut the hedges on both sides of the road. Mr Porter noted the area close to the roundabout still needs attention. Mr Sharp agreed to follow this up.
2) Speeding and speed limits -The chairman reported that traffic travelling towards Worcester is recording speeds in the high 30mphs. The Safer Roads Partnership requires traffic slowing measures to be put in place before action is taken. Mr King noted the Stocks Lane VAS does not record the worst of the speeding as it is located on the bend where drivers are slowing down. Mr Porter reported Leigh Church wall has been hit by a driver going too fast to negotiate the bend. The chairman suggested asking for the word SLOW to be painted on the road in both these locations and agreed to bring the latest VAS data to the next meeting. The clerk to contact Safer Roads regarding ongoing speeding through Leigh Sinton village – it was reported that cars being driven at the speed limit had been overtaken.
3) 
A4103 flooding – request for culvert improvement at Chapel Lane – the matter is ongoing.
4)  Chapel Lane – damage to verges. WCC were due to clear mud from the road surface once it had dried. The chairman to chase highways.
Mr Seymour took over as chair for planning.

103/16  Planning

a) Updates on ongoing planning matters 

16/01328/REM – Mr Seymour confirmed the parish council response had been submitted and Mr Sharp noted he had also provided Cllr Rouse with personal feedback following her request. There has been no information as yet as to when this will be discussed by MHDC.
15/01625/OUT – additional information/amendments

The parish council is very concerned about the impact of this development on the local roads and in particular that the removal of a school from the plans for the site will result in a large number of additional journeys along Stocks Lane to transport children to and from Leigh & Bransford School. Stocks Lane is a narrow road, single track in places, and would not accommodate an increased flow of traffic, particularly during the peak hours of 8.00 – 9.00 am and 3.00 – 4.00 pm. 
Stocks Lane has no footway or street lighting making it unsuitable for walking or cycling, so all pupils travelling from this development would need to be transported by car. The roads around the school are already heavily congested, particularly at peak times, and the junction with the A4103 often has queues of traffic as vehicles attempt to turn on to the busy A4103.
Stocks Lane is already used as a 'rat run' for traffic to and from Malvern. Recent traffic counts of vehicles travelling from Leigh Sinton to Malvern show an excess of 1000 per day.  Similar volumes come in the opposite direction.  The Newlands development will increase this level considerably as drivers choose to avoid the congestion on the A449 at Powick.
b) Planning applications – no new applications
c) Planning decisions received from MHDC

17/00012/PDU

Change of use to 2 dwellings
Lower Sandlin Farm
Refused
Mr Husband noted a drop-kerb is being installed on Clewer Croft opposite the entrance to Malvern Martial Arts car park.

d) Neighbourhood plan update  


Mr King presented a first draft outline of the NDP document, noting it would be a statutory document and supplementary to the SWDP and as such needs to accurately reflect what the parish wants, explain where this differs from the SWDP and reference those SWDP policies that are acceptable. 
Mr Sharp took over as chair.

104/16
 Updates on matters arising in previous minutes


a) High step on footpath bridge – the matter is ongoing.
b) Footpath – field at the end of Stocks Lane. The matter is ongoing. If no contact can be traced for the fields owner, Mr Lewis, then the matter to be followed up through DEFRA.
c) Clerk’s contract – The matter is completed – to remove from the agenda.
d) Purchase of red telephone box, Somers Close - The matter is ongoing.

e) Broken stile on footpath C2065 – A temporary repair has been made, otherwise ongoing.
f) Damaged footway on corner of Sherridge Road

The matter has been reported and Highways have asked the footpath reconstruction team to look at it.

g) Broken slabs on pavement, Somers Close – matter resolved, remove from agenda
105/16

To consider and approve Parish Council sickness and equal opportunities policies

Following discussion Mr Seymour proposed the policies be accepted, Mr Jones seconded and the policies were accepted unanimously and signed. The chairman agreed to post the equal opportunities policy on the parish council website.
106/16
 
To consider a grant application and underwriting request from Leigh & Bransford Memorial    
Hall



Request for underwriting



The hall committee are applying for grant funding for a new heating system and have requested 
that the parish council underwrite this by £7,000. Following discussion Mr Seymour proposed the 
request be accepted, Mr Husband seconded and it was agreed unanimously.


Application for grant


The hall committee applied for a grant of £1000 towards a new UPVC kitchen door and new vinyl   flooring in the bar area and their supporting statement was read out and considered. Following discussion Mr Seymour proposed the grant be awarded, Mr King 
seconded and it was agreed unanimously.
107/16

To consider a request for a litter bin in Hoopers Close – discussed under item 101/16
108/16 
Obstructed footpath, Bransford. The matter has been dealt with. 


Overgrown areas at Bransford roundabout and Leigh Sinton bus shelter to be referred to the parish Lengthsman for attention.
.


109/16

Finance

a) Accounts passed for payment

 Stuart Clarke


Notice board (The Fold)



£600.00

 J Barker



Clerk – Feb/March



£1412.74

 Post Office Ltd


HMRC Q4




£40.80

 M Bennion


Works to play area/bin relocation

£285.00

 R Wilks



Lengthsman – Jan/Feb/March


£705.60

 Black Pear Garden Services
Grass cutting/pruning – February

£55.00

 Mr G Jones


re-imbursement – spray for dog mess

£5.00

 Leigh & Bransford Hall

Grant 





£1000.00


Payments proposed by Mr Gloster, seconded by Mr Husband and agreed unanimously. 


b)  Balances


Current account
(at 28.02.2017)





£29,788.83



Savings account
(at 28.02.2017)





£4,876.68
110/16   Reports of committees and working groups
a. Footpath working Group 



No group active at present – remove from agenda
b. Memorial Hall
Mr Nash thanked the parish council for approving the grant and underwriting requests and confirmed the new heating system will greatly enhance the hall. He reported that the booking system on the website is working well, though there is still a problem dealing with deposits using PayPal. The hall is also considering installing Wi-Fi. 
Mr Porter suggested holding a village fete at the hall following the various improvements.
111/16
Councillors reports and items for future consideration


Mr Nash reported that the tree by the telephone box by Somers Close is looking rotten. The matter to be 
referred to the housing association (Fortis)


Mr Sharp reported that the Royal Oak is now open, though it is thought to be closing again temporarily 
for refurbishment.


It was reported that a resident from one of the black & white cottages in Leigh Sinton is depositing 
rubbish/debris in the bus shelter. Mr Sharp to investigate.


Mr Porter reported a lot of mud on the road from Guiness Park Farm. The matter to be looked into.


Mr King reported that the lights at the school car park is very prominent, has been on until late in the 
evening. The chairman to speak with the headteacher.


The floodlighting is also very bright at the livery stables – the chairman to follow-up with Mrs 
Cresswell. 

Mr King noted reports that the new sign for ‘Lower Interfields’ on the Leigh Sinton side has been 
installed on the wrong side of the village sign. The matter to be referred to MHDC.
112/16
Date and time of next meeting 



Planning Committee Meeting – Tuesday 25 April


Parish Council Meeting – Tuesday 23 May


Both 7.00pm at Leigh & Bransford Memorial Hall.


Annual Parish Meeting – Tuesday 9 May, 7.00pm at The Fold


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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